NORWELL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

345 Main Street / Norwell, MA 

September 6, 2016 @ 7:00 PM - Room 112

Minutes 
Present: Marynel Wahl, Dave Osborne, Bob McMackin, Bob Woodill, Ron Mott, Stacy Minihane, Conservation Agent Nancy Hemingway, recording clerk Ellen McKenna
7:00PM:        CALL TO ORDER & AGENDA ACCEPTANCE
The meeting was called to order at 7:03pm by Chair Marynel Wahl. 
Motion: made by Mr. Osborne, seconded by Mr. Mott, to approve the agenda as written. Unanimously voted
COMMISSION BUSINESS  

CR’s – Bay Path Lane Request  
Meeting Minutes
Present were Diane Tillotson, Peter Morin, Darlene Sullivan and….

Diane Tillotson, lawyer for VRT Corp., gave an overview of the Conservation Restriction (CR) for 11.5 acres of conservation land at the Baypath Lane development. After the approval of the CR by the Home Owners Association(HOA), VRT Corp. learned that the Commission wasn’t interested in holding the restriction. Ms. Tillotson spoke about modification of the restriction language in order to fund a more reasonable cost for holding the restriction. The HOA would pay the restriction costs. The HOA could incorporate amendment language into the restriction, and Ms. Tillotson can’t see any reason why the state would not approve the changes. The HOA would be the successor in interest. The Commission asked about seed money for the restriction and discussion ensued about an appropriate amount. Compliance on specific maintenance issues detailed in the HOA Trust document were discussed, with the option of levying a lien against the homeowners for noncompliance.  This CR needs to be enacted before lots can be offered for sale. The documents include maintenance of the trails. Town Treasurer Darleen Sullivan recommended starting with $25K in escrow.  Interest earned could be used to underwrite ongoing maintenance. All discussed the role of Con Com as holder of the CR, with most not in favor. The option of considering a donation of this conservation land to the Town was discussed, along with the pros and cons of such a donation.  This development is 8 lots, so the action would entail 8 separate liens, which would make sales very difficult. 
More discussion ensued about the option of having the Water Department hold the CR, which would most likely need to be approved by a Town vote. This is lovely conservation land. Ms. Wahl asked for next steps from the board. More discussion ensued about land donation, maintenance, etc. All would like to do some research, come up with a number and continue this discussion to the next meeting. The board was encouraged to do a walk on this site. Ms. Wahl asked about potential dumping from neighboring stores or development. Town Counsel will be consulted re: the possibility of the Water Department holding the CR.  Ms. Wahl would like this CR to be the prototype for those in the future, so she wants to do it right! It will not be a revenue generator, but would need to have its costs covered. She would like a lien on each 
property and would like to see the HOA documents. Ms. Tillotson was asked to send materials in advance of the Sept. 20th meeting including CR responses from Wildlands Trust, Hingham Land Trust and a proposal for compensation.  
Wildcat Restriction (CR)
Agent Hemingway spoke about existing problems with Con Com holding this CR and how much time it takes. Any proposed pricing needs to reflect this time expenditure, which should be communicated to the Planning Board. Discussion ensued about next steps for this CR, including an invitation to the Planning Board to attend the next Con Com meeting to discuss this issue.  Con Com will need to ask the developer of Baypath Lane for additional mitigation in order to cover the CR costs. They will also need to figure out an appropriate price to negotiate and use for future CR’s. Agent Hemingway will do some research and send a note to Jack Spurr to talk about next steps.
SUB-COMMITTEE and LIAISON UPDATES 

· Open Space & Recreation – no meeting in a while
· Land Protection   - none
· Pathways  - none
· Trail/Signage – parking lot on Donovan updates from Mr. Mott were discussed. Glenn Ferguson’s crews have been working on this project, and he will be attending a future Con Com meeting to discuss this topic. Next steps for the project were discussed. All discussed the history of the work in this parking area. 
· CPC – Agent Hemingway asked for draft/ideas for applications, all discussed potential project ideas.
Motion; made by Mr. Woodill, seconded by Mr. Mott, to use $400 to start a pilot program to combat purple loosestrife with the garulacela beetle, with project time to be donated by Sarah Grady of NSRWA at Jacobs Pond. Unanimously voted 
Discussion ensued about clearing vegetation near the pond and walking the land to see if clearing would be a good CPC project. 
· Farming - none
· Grants - none
· Zoning Bylaw - none
MISCELLANEOUS 
Bills - 
a. EcoTec - $220.00 13/33 Winter St Peer Review

b. EcoTec - $1,286.06 Peer review of Vernal Pool construction Damon Farms

c. WB Mason - $53.93 Ink/toner

d. Ellen McKenna - $300.00 minutes 7/12 and 8/2

e. DBS - $181.61 lumber for railing for Chittenden per BI

f. Norwell Hardware - $15.98 screws for Chittenden

Pay Bills tabled to end of public hearings
Motion; made by Mr. Woodill, seconded by Ms. Minihane, to pay the bills as indicated. Unanimously voted 
Minutes 6/7, 6/21, 7/12, 8/2
Approval of Minutes – tabled to end of public hearings
Motion; made by Mr. Osborne, seconded by Mr. Mott, to approve the minutes of June 7th as written. Unanimously voted

Motion; made by Mr. Osborne, seconded by Mr. Mott, to approve the minutes of July 12th as written. Unanimously voted; Ms. Minihane abstained as she was absent from the meeting.
Motion; made by Mr. Osborne, seconded by Mr. Mott, to approve the minutes of August 2nd as written. Unanimously voted; Ms. Minihane abstained as she was absent from the meeting.
Motion; made by Mr. Mott, seconded by Mr. Woodill, to approve the minutes of June 21st as written. Unanimously voted

8:00PM:         PUBLIC HEARINGS LEGAL DOCUMENTS/VOTES 
64 South Street / SE52-1100 & NCC# 23(16) / Amendment request to issued ANRAD/ORAD  
Meeting Minutes

The Agent reported that Steve Ivas has asked to have the ORAD modified to include the decision on the B-Series (the island in the center of the parking and entry road).  The Agent recalled the B series flags as shown were accepted as accurate.  The area of the island not flagged has been observed inundated and was identified as possible land subject to inundation under the bylaw with no jurisdiction under the WPA.  She recommended adding those to statements to the ORAD and re-issue an amended version.  
Motion; made by Mr. Mott, seconded by Mr. Woodill, to add the statements to the ORAD as amended to include the decision on the B-Series (island in the center of the parking and entry road). Unanimously voted
260 Bowker Street: Lot C (SE52-1097), Lot D (SE52-1096) & Lot E (SE52-1098) / Correction request to Block and Lot shown on the issued OoC’s to reflect current subdivision of lots
Meeting Minutes
Motion; made by Ms. Minihane, seconded by Mr. Woodill, to continue this hearing to the next scheduled meeting at 8pm. Unanimously voted

304 Winter Street / SE52-823 & NCC# 29(06) / Restoration & Planting Mitigation

      COC Request Applicant: Robert Jordan / Representative: N/A  
      Meeting Minutes
 Agent Hemingway gave an update and history of the property. The landowner has completed the restoration of the mitigation areas and has asked for a waiver from the required 2 years to ensure 75% survival of all plants. The ground cover plantings were completed last fall, shrubs and trees the year before.  The conservation markers are in and photos available. She did not advocate reducing the required proof of successful plantings time frame.  The bank is holding back significant funds and the landowner would like to have the money released.  The property owners want to have Con Com waive the two year waiting period so they can access the escrow funds due to them upon compliance with the plantings. Agent Hemingway thinks the plantings look good.

     Motion; made by Mr. Woodill, seconded by Mr. Mott, to grant the CoC, SE52-823 and 
     NCC#29(06) to 304 Winter Street. Unanimously voted
155 Summer Street / NCC# 28(16) / Septic Upgrade 

      RDA / DoA Applicant: Ruth Marie Rizzi / Representative: Joe Webby, Webby Engineering 

Meeting Minutes
Mr. Woodill read the notice of public hearing. Agent Hemingway gave an overview of the project with parameters. She recommended a decision or approval held until the buffer zone has been repaired and has no problem with the septic upgrade. Ms. Minihane suggested issuing an RDA with conditions including bounds so as not to hold up work, as this is a failed system. 

Motion: made by Ms. Minihane, seconded by Mr. Woodill, to recommend allowing the upgrade through a positive 2B - no approval of the delineation; pos 5 – subject to local wetland bylaw; and neg 3 - in buffer but will not have an adverse impact.  Unanimously voted
75 Harbor Lane / SE52-1080 & NCC# 8(15) / Amend. OoC for piers, ramp, float, Shed 

Request to Amend OoC / AOoC Applicant: Robert Frattasio / Representative: John Hannon
Agent’s Notes:

Meeting Minutes:

Agent Hemingway gave an update.  The landowner has already submitted an NoI and received a permit for a pier from the home through a salt marsh to an island and a pier from the island to the North River.  He has been asked to shift the location of the dock/pier to avoid conflicts in user space with an abutting pier or the neighborhood easement (no dock/pier ever constructed).  The shift in location will result in the pier being approximately 20 feet shorter. The merits of the dock as a whole were discussed during the original permit hearing.  

The Agents concern is with the extent of disturbance on the island.  In summer of 2015 there was clearly a picnic area near the upper marsh and BVW but it seemed relatively small. The landowner was instructed as part of the process to shift the island camping use area up and out of the resource area.  When site visited for this amendment there are now 2 picnic tables, 2 hammocks and a swing hanging over cut areas of upper marsh and the first 20 feet of buffer zone.  What had been undisturbed brush buffer now has paths mowed through it.  

Agent recommended allowing the shift and requiring the salt marsh edge to remain undisturbed and conservation markers to be installed.  There is plenty of area on the island for a beautiful spacious use area without mowing and cutting the vegetated edge and salt marsh as well.  

This can be conditioned to be corrected prior to installation of the dock or the Commission can take a site visit and see if they consider the use reasonable.  .  

The Commissioners all debated and agreed to a site visit to see the current clearing. The owner needs to refile, and a permit for the campground can be written in.  
Motion; made by Mr. Mott, seconded by Mr. Woodill, to continue this hearing to the meeting on 9/20/16 at 8pm, and to have a site visit before the next meeting. Unanimously voted
      Land off Winter St., Cross St. & Old Oaken Bucket Rd. / SE52-1095 & NCC# 16(16) / Wetland Line Delineation Confirmation   ANRAD / ORAD (cont.) Applicant: John Kopacz, Trustee of Kopacz Family R/T / Representative: Greg Morse, Morse Eng. 
Meeting Minutes

Agent Hemingway gave an overview, adding that this has been sent to peer review, which has been completed.  Art Allen agrees with all of the changes. 

This project (resource area delineation including BVW, Pond, Bank, Vernal Pool buffer and RRA to Second Herring Brook) has gone to peer review – Art Allen of EcoTec.  Based on Art Allen’s report the revised site plan accurately depicts the resource areas on site with the exception of the location of Second Herring Brook through the first bog off of Cross Street.  

The portion of the property being pulled from the agricultural exemption is no longer exempt and must be restored to its pre-agriculture state.  Historic USGS maps shows the Second Herring Brook pre- cranberry bogs and before Cross St was complete.  The portion of the property within 200 feet of the Second Herring Brook is recommended to be considered RRA. A portion of the bogs is on the ANRAD plan.  The bogs are the only part of the project remaining in agriculture.  

There is very little legal precedence for this type of a partial conversion.  Agent recommended the Commission require a 200 foot RRA and allow the developer to take it to appeal through DEP if he so chooses. The applicant submitted a revised plan showing a 200 foot RRA as noted.  

Marti Nover stated that the land is currently in agricultural zoning, and the owner said that he is still exploring options.  The plan submitted to Con Com on 9/2/16 is a working document, and is amended to show both 100’ and 200’ riverfront. The current flags would be attached to any ANRAD. Agent Hemingway read the most current ORAD conditions so that all are aware of these, as well as Art Allen’s statements. 
Motion: made by Mr. Woodill, seconded by Mr. Mott, to approve the / SE52-1095 & NCC# 16(16) / Wetland Line Delineation Confirmation. Unanimously voted
Ms. Wahl asked that all abutters sign in.
40 Turner’s Way / SE52-1102 & NCC# 27(16) / Landscaping Improvements 

NoI / OoC Applicant: Peter Bilodeau / Representative: Matthew Creighton, BSC Group 
Meeting Minutes

Mr. Woodill read the notice of public hearing. Agent Hemingway gave an update and parameters of the landscaping. This is lot along the North River.  Resource areas include Salt Marsh, BVW, RRA, LSCSF among others.  A dock and lawn already exist. The landscape changes include sections of retaining walls along the gardens behind the home, within existing lawn.

Agent agreed with the delineation but cautioned the Commission against approving any delineation conducted during or close to a declared drought without peer review. She did not advocate peer review, simply caution in deciding whether to accept the delineation as binding or simply as complete enough for the purposes of this particular project. Agent recommend approving the project using the standard short form with any added conditions such as specific conservation marker locations or allowed methods to control poison ivy on the edge of the buffer.  The landowner had asked if a fence could be installed to block the small area from the children’s play area.  
Motion; made by Mr. Woodill, seconded by Mr. Osborne, to approve 40 Turner’s Way / SE52-1102 & NCC# 27(16) / landscaping improvements with a short form OOC, with the delineation not approved. Unanimously voted
111 Pond Street / SE52-1101 & NCC# 26(16) / Drainage Improvements to Rain Gardens

NoI / OoC Applicant: Marc Champagne, Not Your Avg. Joe’s / Representative: Kevin Grady 

Meeting Minutes
Marc Champagne, representing Not Your Average Joe’s (NYAJ), was present at this hearing.
Agent Hemingway gave an update on the project. This project is located along the parking lot for Not Your Average Joe’s restaurant.  The resource includes pond which is tributary drinking water supply, river, bank and BVW.  The original project permitted under 52-880 in 2007 for construction of 2 raingardens to improve drainage from the parking lot which was being resurfaced for the new business.  The requirement at the time based on improvement to the “greatest extent practicable”. Rain gardens were not one of the approved stormwater structures at that time but were permitted none-the-less.  The raingardens were installed but the paving of the existing parking was not installed in a manner that allowed the swales to function properly.  As a result, the flow from the parking area flooded parts of the parking lot and created an eroded swale discharging water from the parking lot directly into the pond which feeds into Accord Pond, (drinking water supply for Hingham). Violation procedures were initiated in 2014.  The applicant immediately installed temporary controls to direct the flow into the remains of the rain gardens.  They have subsequently filed this NoI to restore the Rain Gardens to a functioning state compatible with the current parking area in response to the violation process.  Multiple site visits have been taken.  The applicant also had the option of filing a Restoration Plan.  As a Commercial site, a $500 peer review deposit was required under the bylaw.  Agent asked Chessia for a quote for reviewing the proposal to ensure that it will provide the desired function (to the greatest extent practicable) (based on 2007 standards when they were permitted).  With the goal of ensuring the design also protects the drinking water supply as it was intended to do.  The estimate is for $1000.00 for a review and written report which included recommendations and legal references.  Attendance at a meeting would be additional.  He was offering the option to keep the cost down.   

Mr. Champagne stated that NYAJ hired them to fix the problem, giving a recap of the fix. Per Agent Hemingway, this is a correction to the stormwater infrastructure. Peer review is required.  John Chessia estimates that a peer review would cost about $1000. Con Com would vote yes or no after the discussion. Mr. Champagne gave an update on the fixes made to date. 
Motion; made by Mr. Woodill, seconded by Mr. Mott, to require a peer review to see if this plan addresses the failure issue, and accept John Chessia’s proposal. (Agent Hemingway asked for current drainage calculations) Unanimously voted

Con Com will need an additional $500 deposit to cover the quoted peer review
Motion; made by Mr. Woodill, seconded by Ms. Minihane, to continue this hearing to the meeting on September 20 at 8pm. Unanimously voted. 
King’s Landing, Lot 43 / SE52-1103 & NCC# 29(16) / SFH w/ Driveway, Septic & Grading

NoI / OoC Applicant: Stanley Miller / Representative: Tom Pozerski, Merrill Assoc., Brad Holmes, wetlands engineer, Joe Miller (brother)
Meeting Minutes
Mr. Woodill read the notice of public hearing. Tom Pozerski of Merrill Engineering gave an overview of this project, highlighting issues and resolutions on the map. Agent Hemingway recommends a site visit. She offered the following notes. Multiple coastal resource areas exist (RRA, BVW, bank, FEMA flood plain, LSCST, BLSF etc) abutting this lot which is wedged between Kings Landing and Harbor Lane.  Although the least impacting access would be from Harbor Lane, the legal access is from Kings Landing. The abutter across Kings Landing is the Town of Norwell. ConCom holds management responsibility for the land which is predominantly wetland resource both inland and coastal.  The Commission denied a permit application in 2003 52-701 for failure to demonstrate that the project would not have short or long term impacts to the downgradient resource areas.  This filing is a second attempt to obtain a Conservation permit. Construction details have not been submitted and are requested from the applicant. This project manages to push structures to the top far corner of the lot, partially within the 100-foot buffer and fully out of the 50-foot buffer.  Land alteration is throughout the lot including into the 50-foot buffer.  It is not possible to describe the site adequately.  A group site visit following the initial hearing is strongly recommended.   Construction notes have not yet been submitted, she encourages detailed description and controls narrative be submitted. 

This filing seems to address the 50’ zone. Any questions at the site visit can be addressed and included in the resolutions for the house siting. Commission members asked questions and made suggestions for driveway materials and grading to minimize the runoff. A site visit will be scheduled. 
Motion; made by Mr. Woodill, seconded by Mr. Mott, pending a site visit, to continue this hearing to the meeting on September 20th at 8pm. unanimously voted (site visit to be scheduled), 
Bennett property on Grove Street donated by the Town
Mr. Woodill and Agent Hemingway gave an update, highlighting the specific area on the map. The board would like to have the Trustees of Wompatuck Park come in for a meeting, to see if they would consider opening the borders and help pay for a boardwalk into the park. All discussed parking lot options and a potential lot for 20-40 cars. Next steps; meet with Wompatuck and meet with neighbors. Discussion ensued about options and some ideas generated by the Pathways Committee. Suggestions were made to move the parking lot as far back into the wetland as possible. Perhaps it would be prudent to obtain a letter from Wompatuck stating that their interest in this project.  Ms. Wahl has met with the friends of Wompatuck and the DCR representative. This needs to be done right, and should be an important project, with contacts made through the proper channels. Ms. Wahl will reach out to them again for a formal discussion. 
Further Discussion from Commission Sub-Committee updates and Review of Agents Report 9:30-9:50
Norwell Wetland Bylaw codification and office staff review of bylaws and regulations.

A hearing will be held in the upcoming months to review and amend the regulations as they have not been reviewed in a decade.  M. Wahl suggested the Commission develop a Core Values Statement (Mission Statement?

Tack Factory Dam – cont to next meeting to allow submittal of a second quote.

Upcoming CPC grant round – Bob McMackin discussed a recreation area concept on the west side of Jacobs Pond as well as clearing the tree line on the east side of the pond.  Stacy Minihane questioned the impact to the pond from open farm fields adjacent to the water body.  She and Bob McMackin will walk the site.  A site walk is scheduled for Thurs 7:30 AM.

Donovan Parking Lot, Ron noted that the parking lot looked great.  A loose 2 rail fence was installed along the back to allow removal of the slats for access for Whitaker.  The stones are to be removed on the left side of the parking lot and a fence added along that side.  D. Osborne and R. Mott discussed wood chips on the ramp up to Whitakers.  The Commission majority opinion was to have Glenn do the work as his estimate is about ¼ the low bid.  A formal vote was not taken.
Please refer to the Agents Notes for complete comments and reports to the Commission.
E. McKenna left the meeting at 9:30pm. Ellen McKenna

N. Hemingway summarized the last 20 minutes of the meeting.

Motion to Adjourn – 9:50 by R. Mott, Second by S. Minihane, Vote all in favor.

I hereby certify that the above minutes were presented and voted by a majority vote by the Norwell Conservation Commission.

_________________________________                 _________________________
Marynel Wahl, Chairperson
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